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The Horses of 
the Mountains  
 
Introduction by Fiona Carruthers  

Horses loom large among my earliest mountain memories 

as a small child in the mid-1970s when Mum and Dad 
bought acreage off Danes Way, Mt Irvine. At that time the 
horse was passing from fashion as popular everyday beast of 
burden to discretionary leisure item and, even way back then, 
many of the horses I encountered had outlived their used by 
date and were killing time hanging around in paddocks with 
no real purpose. Nevertheless it was a blessing to arrive on a 
mountain populated by so many superb horsemen and 
women. In 1979 Alan and Elly Gunn were good enough to 
bequeath me the indomitable Duster and, under the eagle 
eyes of the Gunns, the Scriveners and Noellie McLean, my 
brother Ash and I received valuable lessons in bush 
horsemanship from those now all tnn q`qd adhmfr vgn­c khudc 
and breathed horses since before they could walk.    

             - continued on page 9  

Fiona with Tommy in 1981 

 

 



- 2 - 

 

 

Contents 
 

The Horses of the Mountains......................1, 9-17 
 

0ÒÅÓÉÄÅÎÔȭÓ 2ÅÐÏÒÔȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢȢ.....2 
 

Medal of the Order of Australia...........................3 
 

BMACHO AGM....................................................3 
 

Heritage Newsletter............................................3 
 

The Story of Irvineholme.....................................4 
 

Community History Day......................................5 
 

Asking Questions and Giving Answers.............5-8 
 

Powerhouse Museum Visit..................................8 
 

Book Review: The Horse in Australia...................9 
 

Tribute to Hugh Fraser.................................17-18 
 

Objectives of the Society...................................19 
 

A Word from the Editor.....................................19 
 
 
    

Have you always secretly dreamed 
of producing a newsletter? 

NowĴs your big chance! 
The SocietyĴs newsletter editor has 
decided to dedicate all her time to 

growing garlic and rhubarb, 
learning the banjo and attending 
circus festivals. The job will be 

available from the end of this year.   
If youĴre interested, contact Florence Smart at 
westring@bigpond.com OR (02) 9416 1957. 

 

The Presidentôs Report 
 

Welcome to the Societyôs first Newsletter for 2011. The 

Societyôs Annual General Meeting for 2010 was held on 

Saturday 20th November in the Village Hall and we 

combined the proceedings of that with our Community 

History Day. There was a good attendance for both of 

these events, with friends, members and neighbours 

enjoying an exhibition of the Societyôs magnificent 

archival material. This included maps, photographs, 

books and a variety of other documents. 
 

At our first meeting for the year the incoming 

Management Committee was confirmed as follows: 

President (Des Barrett); Vice President (Darrell 

Conybeare); Secretary (shared among Committee until 

filled permanently); Treasurer (Tim Gow); Research and 

Public Officer (Mary Reynolds); Archivist (Kathleen 

Oakes); Museum Curators (Zaharah and John 

Braybrooke); Newsletter Co-ordinator (Florence Smart); 

Minute Secretary (Alice Simpson). I thank those members who put their names forward and who were elected to 

the Committee and I especially welcome new members Zaharah, John, Tim and Alice. I also wish to record my 

appreciation for the work undertaken by Kathy Harrington and Anne Mayall, who retired from the Committee at 

the 2010 AGM. A more detailed appraisal of their work for the Society was contained in my last AGM report.     
 

The Website 
 

The Society, along with the Progress Association and the Rural Fire Brigade, has been fully involved in the 

development of the Mt Wilson website by providing Tim Gow, the Societyôs web co-ordinator, with a range of 

historical information and archival documents for the design and content of the public face of the site. It has been 

an interesting process, learning as we go, with the aim of making information about the Society, its archives, the 

Turkish Bath Museum, and our aims and objectives available to a potentially huge audience both within Australia 

and internationally. This is a significant shift for the Society in terms of publicity . Check it out at 

www.mtwilson.com.au. 

Photographic Archive Scanning      
 

One of the first tasks to be addressed this year will be the 

scanning and disk storage of the Societyôs large 

photographic collection. Weôll adopt a procedure whereby a 

manageable batch of photographs will be scanned and 

captioned, allowing us to get a feel for the process, and then 

reviewing the quality of the finished product as we proceed. 

Eventually the Society will have digitally stored and 

captioned its entire collection of photographs and, as you 

would appreciate, this will be of great assistance to anyone 

who wishes to access our collection for their research. Itôs 

impossible to put a completion date on this project (it might 

take a couple of years!); however, weôve made a start and I 

will follow this project closely and keep members informed 

through the Newsletter.  
 

I look forward to another busy year for our Society and I 

trust there is much for you to enjoy in the following pages. 

 

ðDes Barrett, President    
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BMACHO AGM 
 

John Leary, President of the 
Blue Mountains Association 
of Cultural Heritage 
Organisations (BMACHO), 
extends a warm invitation 
to all to attend their Annual 
General Meeting on 
Saturday 19 March 2011 
commencing at 2.30pm. 
The meeting and afternoon 
tea will be held at 
Everglades Historic House 
and Gardens (37 Everglades 
Avenue, Leura) and those 
attending are welcome to 
enjoy the property at their 
leisure. Of particular 
interest will be guest 
speaker Will Holmes á 
Court, Chief Executive 
Officer of the National Trust 
of Australia (NSW).  
 

 

Medal of the Order of Australia 
 

The Society offers its warmest and heartiest congratulations to 

Mary Reynolds, who was awarded the Medal of the Order of 

Australia on 26 January 2011. 

The citation reads:  'For service 

to the community through a 

range of historical, 

environmental and charitable 

organisations' then a brief 

summary of the many and varied 

contributions Mary has made to 

the Mt Wilson and Mt Irvine 

communities since she and her 

husband Ellis came to live here 

in 1986. 
 

Mary was the driving force 

behind the establishment of a community history group 

which later became this Society, and has held several 

executive and ex-officio positions with the Society since the 

beginning. Her research and documentation of our history is 

of the highest standard, and is ongoing.  
 

But such dedication to the Society is not the only way in which Mary has continually served 

her community. For many years she and Ellis undertook the Red Shield Appeal in Mt Wilson. 

As a founding member of the Bushwalking Group she helped organise the group and wrote and 

produced the newsletter for many years. Mary co-

ordinates the monthly Friendship Group 

meetings, has participated in Bush Care until very 

recently and is always the first to offer help with 

every community event. 
 

Several local residents have commented that 'we 

are very lucky to have her', and the Society 

endorses that view wholeheartedly. In fact, there 

would be no Historical Society without Mary. We 

are delighted that her community service has 

been recognised in this way. 

 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

   

This online Blue Mountains Association of 
Cultural Heritage Organisations newsletter is 
published five times a year and delivered free of 
charge to your inbox. It contains excellent news, 
articles and commentary about heritage issues in 
our region. To subscribe contact John Leary at 
johnnanette@optusnet.com.au. 
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The Story of Irvineholme  
 

In 1897 three young friends, Harold Morley, Charles Scrivener and Basil Knight-Brownɂall fellow 
students at Hawkesbury Agricultural Collegeɂbecame the first settlers at Mt Irvine. On 1st July that 
year they applied successfully to the Government Land Board for approximately 1000 acres on Mt 
Irvine. During the winter of 1950 Harold Morley wrote a very entertaining and informative account of 
ÔÈÅÓÅ ÅÁÒÌÙ ÓÅÔÔÌÅÒÓȭ ÅØÐÅÒÉÅÎÃÅÓ ÃÌÅÁÒÉÎÇ ÔÈÅÉÒ ÌÁÎÄȟ ÓÔÁÒÔÉÎÇ ÆÁÒÍÉÎÇ ÁÎÄ ÂÕÉÌÄÉÎÇ ÈÏÕÓÅÓ ÆÏÒ 
themselves and their families. This is the second in a series of extracts from 'The Story of 
Irvineholme'. Harold Morley takes us back to 1897 when the three pioneers travelled on foot to Mt 
Irvine for the first time. 

 
During our time [at the Hawkesbury 
Agricultural College] Mr C. R. Scrivener, a 
Metropolitan Staff Surveyor at that time, 
camped on the college while determining a base 
line for the trigonometrical survey of the State 
on which he was a prominent officer. His son 
Chas. P. Scrivener was attending the college at 
the time. He and B. F. Knight-Brown and I were 
friends and Mr. C. R. Scrivener spoke to us of 
taking up land together on an area of rainforest 
brush land that he knew of. During the June 
holidays on 20th June 1897 he drove us over 
Kurrajong Heights to Bilpin, where we left the 
wagonette and horses with Abe McKeown, a 
settler and one time Bells Line pilot in the days 
when the cattle were driven from out West, over 
the range, through Bell, over to Mt Tomah to 
Richmond and Sydney. 
 

McKeown was an interesting character and one 
of the old type of bushmen, wonderful blade 
shearer and fencer, and able to do anything with 
stock or in the bush. He used to point to his 
house and buildings, fences etc. and say, "I did it 
all with these two pairs of hands". His ambition 
was to build an up-to-date house with up-to-
date bathroom in the middle with a door into 
each bedroom. He at last built the house, and 
was finishing the bathroom. While the bath was 
half full of dirty water from scrubbing it, and 
other things, he went outside to fix the outlet. It 
was Sunday morning, and the Ashwell boys 
came over to see Abe, who started one of his 
endless yarns. He usually interspersed in his 
yarns, "Well - to cut a long story short" and 
would then proceed. This morning, after yarning 
a while, he sat on the ground to be more 
comfortable and happened to sit right under the 
bath outlet. Just as he got to the usual "Well, - 
to cut a long story short", his wife happened to 
go into the bathroom and pulled out the plug. 

Poor Abe was doused from his bald head and 
beautiful full beard down to his boots, much to 
the joy and amusement of the Ashwell boys. 
 

Returning to where we left the wagonette and 
horses. After sleeping on a tarpaulin on the 
ground at McKeown's we made up swags of 
tucker, tools etc. in the morning and made our 
way across the Bowens Creek Gorge to a cave a 
few hundred feet up this side, where we made 
camp in the cave, near a little creek. It was a 
beautiful June day, and in the afternoon we 
climbed to the top of the mountain and had a 
general look around.  
 

Next morning we climbed up the mountain again 
with tools and instruments to run a traverse to 
find out the area etc. of good land. Nearing the 
top of the sandstone part, we looked back and 
saw dense rain clouds driving up from the south. 
I went back and just got our blankets etc. under 
shelter and some kindling wood in when it 
started raining. I rejoined the others and we 
battled through the dense undergrowth with 
brush hooks and axes in steady cold rain, taking 
turns with the chain and when it became too 
cold taking a turn with axe and brush hook 
clearing the lines. We stripped all clothes off on 
returning to the cave each evening and dried 
them before a big fire in the mouth of the cave. 
Then warmed up at the fire and to sleep if we 
could disregard some terrific snoring. This 
routine continued for seven days of perishing 
cold and dense rain, until tucker ran out and 
compasses were waterlogged. We had run the 
traverse far enough to get some idea of the area. 
The night before we started back across Bowens 
Creek, it fined up with a very heavy frost which 
froze over the creeks and we had to break the 
ice to wash and get water for tea etc. No rain fell 
after that for a long time. 
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Community History Day 
 

Following on from the Society's Annual 

General Meeting in November 2010 some 

40 members and friends stayed on to 

enjoy lunch together and celebrate the 

Society's ongoing work. To a continuous 

display of hundreds of photographs on the 

big screen, several presentations 

highlighted the tasks of collecting, 

cataloguing and preserving a wide variety 

of valuable documents, images, historic 

items and books of interest. 
 

Kathleen Oakes described her role as 

archivist, emphasising how import it is 

for all community organisations to retain 

records of their activities and for property 

holders and gardeners to preserve their 

history for future generations. John Cardy 

explained how items are catalogued and 

organised so that researchers and 

interested people can find what 

information they are seeking. Mary 

Reynolds gave an entertaining and 

informative overview of how she started 

researching and recording local history, 

with several delightful anecdotes thrown in. A summary of Mary's presentation is included below. 
 

Members of the committee had set up a fascinating display of which included memorabilia from the Mt Wilson 

Public School (including the Punishment Book which recorded 2 extra strokes for 'carelessness'), several albums 

of historic photos of great interest, old wooden signs carefully conserved and iconic blue singlets of champion 

axemen. 
 

The Schoolmaster's Cottage and Study Centre were open for inspection, and a number of people were interested 

in viewing the Society's extensive collection housed in the Study Centre. Both the Schoolhouse and Cottage are 

available for holiday rental and Margaret Dean was on hand to show people through. Margaret and her husband 

Stephen manage this popular accommodation. 

 

 
Asking Questions and Giving Answers:  
Mary Reynolds on researching, sorting, filing , writing  and dealing with requests 
 

1993 was a pivotal year for my 

involvement with history and 

Mt Wilson. In February that 

year I became involved, along 

with Jane Smart and other 

members of the C.W.A., with a 

farewell function for the 

Valder Family held in the 

Village Hall. Huw Evans of Mt 

Irvine graciously agreed to be 

the MC on that important 

occasion. Those who attended 

would most probably have 

many happy memories, and 

mementoes of the day are now 

on the walls of the Hall. 

The C.W.A. had already 

suggested to me that a history 

of the Village Hall should be 

recorded. Why I was asked is 

something I cannot really 

answer. Perhaps others can. 

Bill Smart assisted me by 

producing, from the depths of 

Wynstay, a number of ancient 

folders containing many 

documents that shed light on 
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that story. I have here with me 

today the original exercise 

book in which I began to sort 

and piece together the 

numerous documents and 

scraps of paper and where I 

began to write. Although I had 

been a teacher of history for 

years and knew in theory the 

significance of original sources 

when constructing the past, I 

had very little experience with 

primary sources. It was my 

friendship with people like 

Gwen Silvey at Woodford 

Academy and the National 

Trust and those at the Norman 

Lindsay Gallery at 

Faulconbridge, where I worked 

as a volunteer for some time, 

which created a foundation for 

me.  
 

In March 1993 the C.W.A. 

decided, sadly, that it was time 

to abandon its separate 

organisation of Mt Wilson and 

Mt Irvine and closed its books. 

A final gesture was the 

construction of the stone seat 

in Wynne Reserve and the 

farewell, which paid tribute to 

its life members past and 

present, was held there. I was 

already beginning, by that 

stage, to realise then that the 

history of our small but robust 

community was disappearing 

rapidly and records needed to 

be retained and preserved. Our 

Society does, thankfully, have 

a record of that event and the 

C.W.A. minute books are in 

our archives. 

 

Three weeks before the 

opening of the new Waterfall 

bridge (named the Charles 

Wilkins Jefferson Bridge) in 

May 1993, the Progress 

Association asked me to give a 

talk on Charles Wilkins 

Jefferson to coincide with the 

renaming of the reconstructed 

bridge over Waterfall Creek. I 

was a little surprised by this 

request as I was not especially 

popular with some of the 

Committee and, furthermore, 

three weeks is really a very 

short period of time to 

undertake basic research.  

Fortunately my friendship 

with Meg Fromel and her 

sister Helen Warliker enabled 

me to receive first-hand 

memories of their grandfather, 

C.W. Jefferson, who was a 

truly colourful figure in this 

community for many years 

after he arrived in 1930. Again 

that event has been recorded 

and is in our archives. 
 

As I stated earlier, 1993 was a 

special year. The Progress 

Association decided to have an 

anniversary function in 

November 1993. It was to be 

the 125th Anniversary of the 

surveying of Mt Wilson by 

Edward Sandham Wyndham 

in 1868. Although I was not on 

the Committee of the Progress 

Association, I somehow found 

myself rather deeply involved. 

It was with the help of many 

people such as Peter Valder (a 

mine of information about past 

residents), the grandson of E.S. 

Wyndham (surveyor of Mt 

Wilson), the family of John 

Bowie Wilson (who Mt Wilson 

was named after) and so many 

others that we were able to 

gather for that memorable 

event.  
 

Out of this remarkable exercise 

came the beginnings of our 

Society. On the same day 

Robin and John Leonard 

arranged a marvellous 

photographic exhibition in the 

Village Hall with support from 

Tom and Tood Kirk, the Blue 

Mountains Historical Society, 

the Mann family (originally 

from Dennarque) and others in 

the community. 
 

In 1994 the Progress 

Association recognised that it 

would be beneficial for a 

committee to continue the 

work of the previous year and 

the Mt Wilson History Group 

was created. In 1997 it became 

the core of the Historical 

Society. 
 

In some strange way our home 

gradually became the 

repository for documents, 

records and photos. More 

importantly I realised that they 

had to be sorted and filed. I 

found myself needing to 

consult the experts in these 

matters. Professionals in the 

museum world were very 

helpful. I had now also adopted 

a practice of always carrying 

an exercise book with me in 

case I met up with someone 

who could be questioned about 

the past.  
 

Dear Betty Clarke was one 

such a person. What a 

wonderful memory she had 

and such memories they were 

too. All now beautifully 

recorded in our newsletters. 
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Betty made the bricks on 

which our Village Hall stands.  

Others open to questioning 

were Alice and Cecil Kirk. 

John Low, a good friend from 

the Blue Mountains Library 

Local Studies, wanted to 

interview Cecil out at Daneôs 

Way in Mt Irvine. John had no 

transport and I provided that 

on each visit in 1995. John was 

especially interested in Cecilôs 

music. It gave me the 

opportunity to chat with Alice 

Kirk. Her memory was 

excellent and out of that came 

the story of Wildflower Hall .  
 

Contributions also came from 

Libby Raines and the Kirksð

Tom Kirkôs memories were 

always importantðand I am 

sure most know the story of 

the Turkish Bath Museum and 

the debt we owe Jane and Bill 

Smart. During that time 

research had to be done by 

visiting the Mitchell Library, 

the State Archives at 

Kingswood and the Australian 

Archives. Living at Mt Wilson 

made this a more difficult and 

time consuming exercise. I also 

found myself being asked by 

various organisationsðProbus 

Groups, the Royal Australian 

Historical Society, Garden 

Clubs and the Australiana 

Society to name a fewðto 

speak about the history. From 

this began the first efforts in 

putting some stories together 

and attempting to write 

history. 
 

During those years we 

acquired photos plus text from 

óThe Settlement of Mt Wilsonô 

(an architectural thesis 

compiled by H. Fraser, B. 

James & A. Mack, 1969) 

through the Mitchell library. 

We were also able, in time, to 

obtain copies of documents 

from the National Archives 

telling the story of the Mt 

Wilson Post Office and records 

from the Mt Wilson and Mt 

Irvine schools.  
 

I was not the only one 

undertaking research. People 

would occasionally come to me 

with some item of valueð

especially postcards about Mt 

Wilsonðthey had found 

which were then copied or 

filed. When we organised the 

Charles Robert Scrivener 

Exhibition some research was 

paid for by a grant; however, 

Kathy and Ray Harrington also 

travelled to Canberra for 

research and Darrel and Leith 

Conybeare played a similarly 

vital role.  
 

I have with me today 

documents from the Parents 

and Citizens Association of Mt 

Wilson School. They came to 

us rather late but have now 

been hand accessioned, which 

took over a year. The survival 

of the school is, amongst other 

stories, worth reporting.   
 

Requesting a grant from the 

Royal Australian Historical 

Society proved to be an 

invaluable move. Combined 

wi th great community support, 

we were able to finance this 

land title research. Having 

visited the land title office a 

number of times, I knew that it 

would be impossible for me to 

physically track every title in 

Mt Wilson. The next two years 

were spent documenting not 

only the original 62 portions 

but a number of portions 

beyond that. Now copies of 

that work are with the Royal 

Australian Historical Society 

and, to my amazement, are 

listed on the internet. 
 

Research is far more 

sophisticated now with the aid 

of the internet, but it is no less 

time consuming.  
 

Over the years the number of 

requests has slowly increased 

as the Society has become 

established. In those early days 

I really had to just feel my way 

along.  
 

Some who have sought 

information have also been 

generous in giving to the 

Society either by donation or 

providing valuable primary 

source material such as the 

Diary of Eccleston Du Faur 

from the Mitchell Library 

donated by Irene Wynne and 

the Gregson Diary from the 

Mitchell Library donated by 

Alison Halliday. It was 

pleasing to see in Andrea Scott 

Inglisô 2007 publication 

Summer in the Hills: The 
nineteenth-century mountain 
resort in Australia that 

recognition was given to our 

contribution to the book.  
 

Peter Rickwood of the Blue 

Mountains Historical Society 

recently donated a complete 

record of the rates and 

ratepayers for Mt Irvine and 

Mt Wilson from 1919 to 1982. 
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This was a task I began a few 

years ago but was unable to 

complete. Peter and I have 

exchanged information quite 

often and I am most grateful to 

him for his generous help.  
 

Tania Kirk, a descendant of 

Bob Kirk, has provided much 

useful background on the Kirk 

family as well as receiving help 

from our records. Today from 

Newcastle came a request from 

Father Brian Roach for help 

with the Merewether family 

and to visit me! 

 

Apart from the launch of the 

book A Passion for Place in 

mid-October, requests this last 

half year have not been 

frequent. When a request is 

made, however, this more 

often than not involves me 

going to the study centre to 

collect the relevant material 

and bringing it home and later 

returning it. Not always an 

easy task these days. What 

would be of considerable 

assistance is to have the space 

to undertake this work in close 

proximity to our archives and 

records. 

 

Special thanks to Florence and 

Kathy for all their devoted 

efforts and to Helen and John 

Cardy and Kathleen and to 

Ellis who cannot be here 

today.  
 

I appeal to anyone who has 

some time and interest to 

consider offering their support 

to the Society by joining the 

Committee. Meanwhile we 

hope you find the display 

stimulating and worthy of your 

support. 

 

ðMary Reynolds  

 
Powerhouse Museum Visit 
 

On Thursday 9th September, members of the Management Committee welcomed Kate Chidlow and 
James Elwing from the Powerhouse Museum to the Turkish Bath. Kate is a regional services 
consultant and James is an archivist, paper conservator and book binder. The aim of the visit was for 
them to offer us advice on the care and display of the Society's collection and museum and to provide 
information on digitising the photographic collection.  
 

Florence Smart, John Cardy, Mary Reynolds and I met the visitors at a chilly Turkish Bath. Naturally 
they were impressed with the building and even more impressed when they realised that we were 
already using dehumidifiers throughout the museum. They noted, however, that we did not collect 
any information on the environment within the museum. Did we know what was happening with 
humidity at 3am? Well... no. James produced the solution from his pocket: a data logger. It looks like a 
whiteboard marker with a USB port on one end. It can be set to record humidity at particular times of 
the day or week and the information collected can be downloaded to a computer. James also gave 
advice on displaying information in the basement. We have plans to mount a display there describing 
the technology of the Turkish Bath, although as yet the process is still not entirely understood. 
 

Then it was on to a much warmer Study Centre to view the archive and photographic collection, and 
where Helen Cardy had prepared morning tea. Kate has written an article on the scanning of 
photographs and so we discussed the purchase of an archival quality scanner, where the backup files 
could be held, who would do the scanning, whether we contract it out and whether or not we could 
apply for a grant. Digitising the photographs will help preserve our collection, give us backup in case 
of disaster and, once our website is up and running, allow easier public access. Kate and James also 
gave us advice on storage of the original photographs and a database to record the holdings. 
 

Kate and James congratulated the Society oÎ ÏÕÒ ×ÏÒË ÓÏ ÆÁÒȟ ÒÁÔÉÎÇ ÉÔ Ȭ×ÅÌÌ ÁÂÏÖÅ ÁÖÅÒÁÇÅȭȢ 4ÈÅ 
management committee has been left with some new ideas (and expenses) to ponder on so as to 
better preserve, record and display our community heritage. 
 

Kathleen Oakes  
(adapted with permission from The Mounts)  
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Book Review: 

The Horse in Australia by Fiona Carruthers 
 

The Horse in Australia is a book of 350 pages by Fiona 

Carruthers of Nutwood Farm, Mt Irvine, published by Knopf 

in 2008. You donôt need to be a rider to get particular pleasure 

from this well written and fascinating account. Although the 

horse is not native to Australia it is familiar to most everyone 

and loved by many. The 350 pages are never dull, always 

informative, and make a really good read.  
 

As the title suggests, the approach is broadly historical. In 

1787 the First Fleet called in at South Africaôs Cape of Good 

Hope and took on stock and supplies, including 500 animals 

of which seven were horsesða stallion, three mares and three 

6-month old foals, and perhaps a few more privately 

purchased by officers along the way. Some hay was loaded to 

feed the horses as the fleet moved towards Van Diemans 

Land. But by journeyôs end the animals were quite out of 

proper food, half starved and suffering from rough seas. Not a 

good start for óthe horse in Australiaô! 
 

The text is accompanied by photographs both coloured and 

black-and-white, many of them quite dramaticð

buckjumping, polo playing, ploughing, bushranging. At the 

end of each chapter a set of notes identifies the sources used, 

usually with quotations and page references. Important books 

on related themes are carefully listed and acknowledged. For 

the chapter called Walers at War the end note identifies the 

authorôs principal source: Sandy Yarwoodôs Walers: 

Australian Horses Abroad, Melbourne University Press, 

1989. The late Sandy Yarwood, formerly Professor of History 

at Sydney University, was a keen horseman and his 

characteristic limp was the result of a riding accident. 
 

Each chapter in The Horse in Australia gives a rich account of 

horse-related activity: the horse in war, the Melbourne Cup, 

picnic races, bush polo, pony clubs, camp drafting, 

polocrosse, trotting and pacing, to mention only a few. Along 

with these are many illustrations, which make this a quite 

absorbing book even to those of us who only see horses in 

other peopleôs paddocks or on the big screen. A thoroughly 

good read, The Horse in Australia can be recommended with 

no reservations. 
 

Arthur Delbridge, 2009 

 

If you wish to purchase a copy and can't find it in the 

bookstores contact Fiona Carruthers by post at Nutwood 

Farm, Danes Way, Mt Irvine, NSW, 2786 or by email at 

fionacarruthers1@gmail.com. 

 

 The Horses of 
the Mountains  
(continued from page 1) 
 

Their teaching methods were 
not for the faint hearted. They 
stood no nonsense from either 
pony or spoilt pony-mad city 
child, but that never dampened 
my enthusiasm. I can still 
picture Bill Scrivener ticking 
me off one day when the 
prized possession of my 
teenage years²Sandy Bay, the 
magnificent albeit broken down 
16.3 hh ex-racehorse² went 
lame. Standing near the big 
shed at Kookatonga, Bill swiftly 
diagnosed a nail in the hoof in 
about two seconds. Nervous 
that not enough time had been 
taken with the diagnosis, I 
`rjdc9 ¬Ats cn xnt qd`kkx sghmj 
sg`s­r sgd oqnakdl>­ sn vghbg 
Ahkk a`qjdc9 ¬H cnm­s aknncx 
think hs­r sgd oqnakdl+ H aknncx 
know!­ H­ud mdudq c`qdc ptdqx ` 
vet since.  
 

During the 1980s, Stewart and 
David Gunn with Ash and me 
in tow were a common sight 
tearing around the mountain on 
horseback. We discovered 
endless games including 
Stewart, aboard his mighty 
steed Smokey, stopping tourist 
cars to charge a 20c private 
road toll for entering Mt Irvine. 
You should have seen the look 
of surprise when one perplexed 
driver asked what on earth this 
was about and Stewart replied 
that it was part of a new 
initiative being trialled by the 
Blue Mountains City Council. 
Stewart was years ahead of his 
time. 
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Kathleen Howard Smith on Freya   

 

 
Margaret Gunn (left) and Noellie McLean at Sefton Hall c. 1930s 

 

While I often glance forlornly at the spot Sandy is 
buried (next to his best friend, Tom, the skewbald 
onmx(+ H g`cm­s sgntfgs ltbg `ants gnqrdr nm sgd 
mountain until I recently read about Waverley in a 
cnbtldms odmmdc ax Gdkdm M`xknq­r e`sgdq+ G`qnkc 
Morley. He was one of the original settlers and the 
founder of Irvineholme, through which we often 
rode²or more accurately, galloped flat chat. Harold 
wrote:  
 

The first horse on the mountain was a mare 
m`ldc V`udqkdx+ `m nkc rtqudxnq­r gnqrd `mc rn 
very good as a pack horse. She could judge the 
exact space her pack would need between trees, 
rocks etc and if the space was an inch less, she 
would not budge. She made one mistake when 
loaded with three bags of chaff, she bumped a 
tree on the top side, fell off the track and landed 
against a tree below, quite unable to move until 
the load was taken off. She was very good in a 
slide. When she came to a log she would plunge 
over it then get her heels against the log and 
heave the slide over. Sometimes she would decide 
not to pull the slide and would have to be tied up 
until she would suddenly decide to end the sit 
down strike and resume work - how human.  

 

The detail and affection implicit in the description well conveys how the back breaking task of settling 
Mountains Wilson and Irvine would have been so much worse, if not impossible, without the brave 

hardworking horse and bullock teams.  
 

In that vein, and in the hope of 
reawakening the spirit of thundering 
hooves across Silva Plana, I asked a 
few of our longer term residents to 
recall some horsey tales. Their stories 
are dedicated to the memory of two of 
our finest mountain horsewomen²
Kathleen Howard Smith and Noellie 
McLean²who both passed away in 
2009 and are sadly missed.  
 

Bill Scrivener, Kookatonga  
 

H g`ud ` ognsn ne lx e`sgdq­r 
Clydesdale team that would have been 
taken some time between 1920 and 
1930 (a bit before my time given I 
was born in 1925). He was taking 
shladq eqnl lx fq`mce`sgdq­r shladq 
mill at Mt Irvine to Bell as he 
regularly used to do+ `mc gd­c b`lo 
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g`kev`x vhsg sgd entq gnqrdr `s V`sdq Sqntfg Ghkk+ `mc sgdm gd­c b`lo `s Adkk snn- Sgdx vntkc s`jd sgd 
timber in and bring back whatever had been ordered by locals and had arrived at Bell by train. The lead 
horse was Shock. 
 

H cnm­s jmnv vgere my father bought his horses. My grandfather was at Hay at that stage, so maybe the 
horses came from Hay on the railway. The lead horse is usually the most intelligent²cndr vg`s hs­r snkc 
and the other horses follow. Shock was a good horse and I remember him. The other three horses in the 
team²Dick, Rose and Barry²H chcm­s jmnv rn vdkk- @s nmd rs`fd+ lx aqnsgdq Bnodk`mc lhkjdc `ants 1/ 
dairy cows we owned (next door neighbour Knight Brown had the same). After Bowens Creek Road 
opened in 1934 they took turns taking the cream to Richmond every Monday and Thursday.  
 

Nmbd sgdx fns snn nkc+ vd­c s`jd sgd gnqrdr sn sgd q`lo`qsr Zsgd qnbj bkhee adknv Anvdm Kd`\+ dtsg`mhyd 
them and they would fall over the edge. Old man Harold Morley did the same as did most of the other 
locals.  
 

After Shock, Copeland bought Polly, a Clydesdale mare, and she was in foal. He trained up the foal, 
Mercury, and both those horses pulled ploughs. I did a lot of ploughing in the school holidays when I 
was home from Hurlstone Agricultur̀k Ghfg Rbgnnk- Vd­c okntfg sn ok`ms bnqm `mc q`od 'mnv b`kkdc 
canola) for the cattle, and my brother would also plant Swede turnips. The apple orchards were ploughed 
up as well²not a good idea, but they did that in the early days. 
 

I remember well that my Aunt Dora²lx e`sgdq­r rsdorhrsdq²kept a horse and buggy to go into Mt 
Wilson to visit Marjorie Sloan. The buggy stayed at Taihoa for years, but was eventually sold by Gwen 
and Ed Artlett. 
  
Of course horses were also used just for riding when we found time. My sister Dorothy had Bess, a little 
Palomino pony. I used to ride her without saddle or bridle to round up the cows in the evening. She was 
udqx pthds+ ats he xnt vdqdm­s b`qdetk rgd­c jhbj xnt+ `mc he rgd bntkcm­s jhbj xnt+ rgd­c ahsd- H jdos `v`x 
from her heels, but she got me from time to time. Bess had a foal and it was called Quickstep, which my 
other sister Gwen often rode. Quickstep was a bit bigger than his mother and both he and Bess always 
vdms sn sgd Ls Vhkrnm Ronqsr nm Mdv Xd`q­r C`x- Cns `md Gwen also used to ride to Lithgow Show 
with their horses, camp there, then ride on to Rydal Show. Dot in particular had quite a reputation as a 
rider and when Taihoa was sold, there were a lot of old ribbons there.  
 

Later on the family bought a thoroughbred called Ginny and her favourite occupation was to gallop home 
`mc ots sgd qhcdq nudq sgd eqnms f`sd- H trdc sn qhcd Pthbjrsdo hm sgd Ls Vhkrnm Ronqsr­ c`xr eqnl shld sn 
shld+ ats H v`r ` rjhmmx khsskd q`s- Nkc Uhu Jhqj nmbd r`hc sn ld9 ¬Xnt­c lake a good pull through for a 
cntakd a`qqdk rgns ftm­- 
 

Helen Naylor (Morley), Irvineholme 
 

Horses were always part of our lives²a very happy part of our lives. The first pony we children were 
given was Don and he was walked to Mt Irvine from Bilpin by Dad (but we never actually called him 
C`c+ vd `kv`xr b`kkdc ghl ¬e`sgdq­(- @mxv`x+ e`sgdq `mc ly brother Fred walked this grey pony home 
from Bilpin and my sister Cath and I went to the ramparts to watch them come back. That would have 
been around 1933 or so, when I was about nine (I was born in 1924). When Don came, the Knight 
Browns already had a pony and the Scriveners had horses. It used to be very social on the mountain and 
many people kept a few horses. There were a few work horses at Irvineholme, but we only ever had one 
horse at a time for riding. After Don we had a pony called Beauty, and finally Gyp. Beauty, well she was a 
qnftd! Vgdmdudq xnt fns nm+ rgd­c qd`q to- H chcm­s g`ud ` r`cckd enq gdq+ ats e`sgdq l`cd ld jddo 
getting back on until she stopped bucking.  
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Cath (Morley) Kerridge holding Don with cousin Isabel and sister Helen (Morley) Naylor riding 

c. 1928 

 

 
Helen Naylor (Morley) on Quickstep 1949  

 

We mainly rode around the mountain and I rode a lot with Bill Scrivener to Zircon Creek to collect 
zircons. As a teenage girl, I would ride Gyp into Mt Wilson to play tennis. There were tennis courts on 
Rhku` Ok`m` `mc vd­c okay with some of the Mt Wilson people. I also often rode up to Carisbrook for 
dinner with the Smarts, then home again. We never went to shows, but Dorothy Scrivener did on her 

horse, Bess, which 
was a terrific 
horse. Dot was 
much older than 
me, and it was 
wonderful to 
watch her ride.  
 

Cath and I did 
take part in the 
Silva Plana games 
nm Mdv Xd`q­r 
Day. The horses 
were never shod 
in those days and 
the road to Mt 
Vhkrnm v`rm­s 
good²there were 
sharp rocks and 
even blue metal 
on some parts of 

the road. No-one wanted to ride in because the horses would plod all the way then bolt home. It was 
always a toss-up between Cath and me as to who had to ride the horse in. Being the younger sister, I 
trt`kkx knrs- H­c kd`ud d`qkx hm sgd lnqmhmf sn qdrs Fxo adenqd s`jhmf o`qs hm ek`f+ admchmf `mc ons`sn races 
nm gnqrda`bj- @ onotk`q dudms 'sg`s chcm­s hmunkud gnqrdr( v`r `krn sgd ¬gtra`mc b`kkhmf­+ vgdqdax vhudr 
had to pretend to 
call their 
husbands to 
lunch²I think 
usually with a 
loud cooee.  
 

Anyway, from 
Mt Irvine, the 
Smarts would 
ride Dan in; the 
two Scrivener 
horses, Bess and 
Quickstep, 
always went in; 
and some years 
the Knight 
Browns would 
take a pony in 
too. It was quite 
competitive with 
many good 
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Bill Smart on Danny Boy Silva Plana 1940s  

 

riders from Mt Wilson, mainly from the Gunn and Kirk families. 
 

One year I won the flag race on Dan and Mrs Smart presented me with a ribbon and a rope headstall, 
which I still have. Silva Plana sports day stopped during the war and then after the war there were not 
enough young people to get it going again. 
 

One particularly memorable ride was on 4 August 1949 when Ron and I rode from Irvineholme into Mt 
Wilson to pick up a copy of our engagement notice in the Sydney Morning Herald. Ron was riding Gyp 
and I rode Quickstep. We would have taken the old short cut to Mt Wilson through the bush, near Long 
Saddle [the flat stretch of road between Touri and Lindfield Park]. There was a bit of swamp along the 
way and I remember Quickstep tried to roll with me, the rogue, but I managed to keep him up... just. 
 

From a very young age, I also helped father with the draft horses²Polly, Sam and Prinny²hitching them 
to the slide then attaching the dray. At that time, Irvineholme was an apple orchard with five acres of trees. 
Helping father with the working horses was part of growing up. He had a single disc plough which we 
still have.  
 

The last horse at Irvineholme v`r Fxo `mc gd chdc hm sgd 084/r- Ats H­l udqx oqntc sg`s 11 xd`qr `fn H 
rode across Bowens Creek with my daughter-in-law, Shane, all the way to Bilpin. [An accomplished 
horsewoman, Shane had the honour of riding her Australian Stock Horse in the famed opening ceremony 
ne sgd 1/// Rxcmdx Nkxlohbr-\ Sgd k`rs shld H­c qhccdm Anvdmr Bqddj vntkc g`ud addm hm sgd 083/r vhsg 
Dot Scrivener. Riding it again in my 60s was not a bad effort!  
 
Florence Smart, Carisbrook  
 

The Smart 
family first 
came to 
Carisbrook 
at Mt 
Irvine in 
1939. I 
was only 
two, and 
visited just 
a few 
times while 
my father, 
older 
brothers 
Bill and 
Ron and 
colleagues 
from our 
Sydney 
nurseries 
cleared the 
land and 
grew the first crops of vegetables, which were shipped off to 'feed the army'. Like so many other young 
people I had been smitten with horse fever and remember the thrill and excitement of being hoisted up to 
perch atop Polly, a placid and massive Clydesdale, loaned to us by Copeland Scrivener and driven by a 


